TRUESDALE BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING
REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING
05/29/2024

The Truesdale Board of Aldermen held a regular board meeting on Wednesday, May 29, 2024, 5:30 p.m at the Truesdale City Hall located at 109 Pinckney Street, Truesdale, MO. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Roll call was requested: Alderman Justin Naranjo-Present, Alderman Joe Brooks-present, Alderman Mike Thomas-present, and Alderman Kari Hartley-present. The City Clerk reported that a quorum is present.  Also attending the meeting for Truesdale were Mayor Jerry Cannon, City Attorney Amber Bargen, Public Works Labor Steve Harlan, Chief of Police Casey Doyle, Treasurer Missy Bachamp and City Clerk Elsa Smith-Fernandez. The guests in attendance were Shawn Luesse (TR Hughes ), Jack Hanff (TR Hughes), John Choinka (Choinka Municipal Services), MaryLou Rainwater (Truesdale Resident), and Jerry Pherigo (Truesdale Resident) Brad Branson (B&R Auto Group). 

Mayor Cannon called the meeting to order. 
Alderman Thomas made the motion to approve the agenda with the addition of a business license request for B&R Autogroup, second by Alderman Brooks. Motion passed with 4 ayes. 
Alderman Thomas made the motion to approve the consent agenda, second by Alderman Brooks. Motion passed with 4 ayes. 

Citizens Participation: 
Jerry Pherigo and MaryLou Rainwater attended the meeting to discuss the Smith Street Improvement Project. Mayor Cannon started the conversation by stating that he, Bart, and Mark had walked the creek with Mr. Pherigo at his property and discussed some of the things that needed to be addressed. Mayor Cannon stated that there would be a concrete pad poured and gabian rock put in the creek and dirt around the trees to ease flooding in the area. Mayor proposed to take out the sidewalks that were included in the plans as it had been discussed at previous meetings that would not be sidewalks included in the improvements. Mayor Cannon also proposed that the island included in the plan should be removed. By taking out the sidewalks and island that would cut cost for the project around $1500.00 to $2000.00, but to fix the drainage issue on Pherigo’s property it would cost about $6000.00 to $8000.00. Alderman Thomas asked how far the city can go with the gabian rock as it is not a city owned creek.  Mayor Cannon stated that due to past errors with drainage on the property and with the easement the city can fix the flooding issue. MaryLou stated that the Market Street projected created a mess. Aldermen Thomas made the motion to approve the changes of taking out the sidewalk and island and then fixing the drainage issue at Pherigo’s property, second by Aldermen Brooks. A roll call vote was taken, Aldermen Hartley-yes, Alderman Naranjo-yes, Alderman Thomas-yes, and Aldermen Brooks-yes. Motion passed with a 4 yes/0 no vote. 

Elsa informed that Board that Jeff Culbertson was willing to sign the easement for St. Louis Skylights only if it was a 2 year easement versus a 5 year, as suggested by his attorney.  After the two years then it can be revisited. There was no objection by the Board as the project is planned to be completed in that area prior to the two years.

Alderman Thomas told Shawn and Jack that the wall in Elkhorn Ridge looks very nice. Shawn and Jack with TR Hughes attended the meeting to request a variance to install a series of curb inlets in lieu of the troughs that were laid out in the plans. It was stated that using the curb inlets instead of the troughs would be better for long term maintenance and would catch around the same amount of water, and would eliminate future headaches, that long term it would be a better solution. Alderman Thomas made the motion to grant the variance to allow TR Hughes to install a series of curb inlets in lieu of troughs, pending the approval of John Choinka, second by Aldermen Brooks. A roll call vote was taken, Alderman Naranjo-yes, Alderman Hartley-yes, Alderman Thomas-yes, and Alderman Brooks-yes. Motion passed with a 4 yes/0 no vote. 

Brad Branson attended the meeting to request approval for a new business license for B&R Auto Group LLC.  Mr. Branson stated that there would be car repairs done on the weekend only for now and that the vehicles being worked on would be stored inside the building. Alderman Thomas made the motion to approve the business license for B&R Auto Group LLC, second by Alderman Naranjo. With a roll call vote as follows, Alderman Thomas-yes, Alderman Naranjo-yes, Alderman Hartley-yes, and Alderman Brooks-yes. Motion passed with a 4 yes/0 no vote. 
 
Comments from Mayor Cannon: 
Mayor Cannon talked about the changes to the Pherigo easement for the Smith Street Improvement. Mayor Cannon stated that he had donated to Alfred Wheeler on behalf of the city to help sponsor him in the Warren County Parade. Mr. Wheeler would then have a sign stating that City of Truesdale is a proud sponsor. 

Comments from the Board of Aldermen:
There were no comments from the Board of Aldermen. 

Update on the Grants:
Sewer Grant: There are no updates on the sewer grant. 
USDA: Chief Doyle stated that he forwarded all the emails from Machens Ford to the USDA Representative to keep them updated with the truck.  

Reports from Departments, Boards, and Committee: 
Elkhorn Ridge Building Inspector:  Mr. Choinka provided and updated list for the building permits issued in Elkhorn Ridge. 

Public Works: 
Public Works Labor Steve Harlan reported that things are going good, there is a storm drain in Heritage Hills that he plans to speak with Mr. Choinka about. Steve reported that he will have the park mowed for Railroad Days and that he will be moving a few picnic tables. Alderman Hartley stated that she will call Coach Koepper about getting the football players out to help.  Mayor Cannon stated that he will be meeting Klance about the stage and needed extension cords and the risers. 

City Attorney:   Attorney Bargen stated that she would not be in attendance at the next meeting, but she would have a representative here.  
 
Police Department:  
Chief Doyle reported the following information: 
Ford F150: I've been in contact with Machens Ford and was told the F150 sustained hail damage while being stored on a lot outside of Kansas City. The vehicle is currently listed as being on hold for repair. There is no set date for delivery as of this time.

Drone: Sergeant Kelly, Ptn. Parkinson and I took the required FAA course and test to obtain an FAA Part 107 certification to operate a drone for civil or commercial use. We all passed the test and are now certified. Sergeant Kelly and I have completed three training missions and plan to incorporate the drone into policy and patrol use.

Durango/Charger: The Charger was taken to Mike's Towing and the AC was serviced. The Durango was towed to Troy Dodge and a fuel pump was replaced. The Durango was subsequently towed two additional times for similar symptoms. Troy Dodge determined the fuel pump was faulty and it was replaced a second time, at no cost.

Incident Reports: 8
Calls for Service: 127
Citations: 13
Warnings: 14

Treasurer: Missy discussed the Railroad Days event and stated that we may want to consider closing down Smith Street for the event. She talked about placing the Klimbz Wall in front of St. Louis Skylights. It was mentioned we may need more barricade’s, and that Photo Booth 360 may not be attending the event due to medical emergency. 

City Clerk:  . 
Elsa requested approval for a Meramec Specialty Fireworks tent, Meramec Specialty has had a firework tent in the city limits for multiple years. Alderman Thomas made the motion to approve a firework tent for Meramec Specialty located at 1020 East Veterans Memorial Parkway, second by Alderman Hartley. A roll call vote was taken, Alderman Brooks-yes, Alderman Thomas-yes, Alderman Naranjo-yes, and Alderman Hartley-yes. 

Planning and Zoning: Elsa reported that the public hearing for the comprehensive plan will need to be changed due to not making the deadline for publication, it was decided that the public hearing will be held on June 24th at 5:30 pm with the regular Planning and Zoning meeting to follow immediately after. 

Bills/Ordinances:
Alderman Thomas made the motion to for the first reading of BILL#26-2024, second by Alderman Brooks. Elsa read the first reading of BILL#26-2024: “AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE CITY OF TRUESDALE TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH WARREN COUNTY CONCRETE, LLC TO UTILIZE THE PROPERTY LOCATED AT 801 SOUTH STREET FOR ADDITIONAL PARKING DURING THE TRUESDALE RAILROAD DAYS SUMMERFEST EVENT JUNE 1, 2024.”  A roll call vote was taken, Alderman Naranjo-yes, Alderman Hartley-yes, Alderman Brooks-yes, and Alderman Thomas. Motion passed with a 4 yes/0 no vote. 
Alderman Thomas called for the second reading of BILL#26-2024, second by Alderman Brooks. Elsa read the second reading of BILL#26-2024: “AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE CITY OF TRUESDALE TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH WARREN COUNTY CONCRETE, LLC TO UTILIZE THE PROPERTY LOCATED AT 801 SOUTH STREET FOR ADDITIONAL PARKING DURING THE TRUESDALE RAILROAD DAYS SUMMERFEST EVENT JUNE 1, 2024.”  With a roll call vote as follows: Alderman Hartley-yes, Alderman Brooks-yes, Alderman Thomas-yes, and Alderman Naranjo-yes. Motion passed with a 4 yes/0 no vote. 
Alderman Thomas made the motion for the first reading of BILL#27-2024, second by Alderman Brooks. Elsa read the first reading of BILL#27-2024: “AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR OF THE CITY OF TRUESDALE TO EXECUTE AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY DONNIE OWENBY TO PROVIDE SERVICES AS A PART TIME CHIEF WATER OPERATER FOR THE CITY OF TRUESDALE”. With a roll call vote as follows: Alderman Brooks-yes, Alderman Thomas-yes, Alderman Naranjo-yes, and Alderman Hartley-yes. Motion passed with a 4 yes/0 no votes. 
Alderman Thomas made the motion for the second reading of BILL#27-2024, second by Alderman Brooks. Elsa read the first reading of BILL#27-2024: “AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR OF THE CITY OF TRUESDALE TO EXECUTE AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY DONNIE OWENBY TO PROVIDE SERVICES AS A PART TIME CHIEF WATER OPERATER FOR THE CITY OF TRUESDALE”. With a roll call vote as follows: Alderman Hartley-yes, Alderman Thomas-yes, Alderman Brooks-yes, and Alderman Naranjo-yes. Motion passed with 4 yes/0 no votes. 
Being no other business brought to the Board, Alderman Hartley made a motion to adjourn the meeting, second by Alderman Brooks. Meeting adjourned at 6:42 pm.
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